MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF WHITMINSTER PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT THE VILLAGE HALL, WHITMINSTER AT 7.30 PM ON WEDNESDAY 2ND NOVEMBER, 2016.
Public Forum

A statement was read out by Mrs Dean expressing her objections to Planning Application S.16/2301/REM. She was advised that the only matter under consideration was landscaping, being a reserved matter, as all other relevant potential reserved matters had been determined when the proposal was given consent at appeal.
Ms Gail Smith, owner of the Belvedere camp site and adjoining house, gave a presentation on her proposal to use an outbuilding to teaching sewing and as a small retail outlet. It was noted that a planning application could be expected shortly. Ms Smith left before the start of the meeting.
00/11
Present

Cllrs Jones (Chairman), Braidford, Douglas, Mrs Gilmore, Hay, Paynter and Peters. The Clerk was also present and there were two members of the public in attendance for the duration of the formal meeting.
01/11
Apologies

None.
02/11
Declarations of Interest
There were no declarations of interest made in regard to items on the published agenda.
03/11
Minutes
The Minutes of the Parish Council meeting of 5th October were approved and duly signed as a true record subject to amendment within 08/10 changing ‘bene’ to ‘been’. 
04/11
Matters Arising
Bus Shelter Seating
The Clerk reported that he had identified some alternative, more suitable and competitively priced benches and details were awaited.
Skate Ramp Replacement

Cllr Peters reported that he was still finding it difficult to obtain alternative quotes for the proposed replacement skate equipment. It was suggested that he should try to contact Rhino Ramps as an alternative. The Clerk confirmed the Council need not necessarily obtain 3 quotations for the work but must show that it has sought three tenders on a comparable basis even if the contractors decide not to put proposals forward.
Holbury Crescent Roundabout

Cllr Jones had met with the relevant officer of Stroud District Council (SDC) concerning the vehicles parked on or around the roundabout and possible options to address this. She had fully appreciated the problem and agreed to prepare a schedule of possible alternative designs and costs and look into the availability of funding. However, due to leave, no further progress had been made.

A38 ANPR Camera Proposal

Following on from previous discussions, Cllr Jones confirmed that he had reaffirmed Council’s interest in installing an ANPR camera on the A38 but, given the existence of a speed camera already present at the A38 cross-roads, Council could not be certain to offer any financial commitment. 
Coffin Bier

The Clerk had investigated what the coffin bier believed to belong to the Council might be worth and it was noted that they typically sell for between £300-£500 on-line. However, Cllr Douglas informed the meeting that he had been in touch with the agent selling the farm at which it had been stored and it could no longer be located. On the matter of things parochial it was agreed that Council would contribute to a further, second, cut of the hedge at the church if necessary.
There were no other matters that would not arise under items listed on the agenda.

05/11
Police & Community Safety Matters
Emergency Plan Review

Cllr Peters advised that he had no progress to report on this matter. 
Cluster Group Meeting
Cllr Jones confirmed that he would attend the meeting planned for 23rd November. 
Other Matters

It was noted that Neighbourhood Warden, Stuart Beard, was leaving and Carol Novoth was being appointed as an interim contact.

Cllr Peters reported that fly tipped rubbish had been removed from The Close and Kidnams Walk. He also referred to the Neighbourhood Watch Facebook page and thanked Cllr Hay for his assistance.

Details were received of the launch of the Road Safety Community Hub and correspondence in response from Cllr Tony Blackburn asking the Police and Crime Commissioner to confirm what efforts he planned to improve road safety on the A38.

06/11
Planning
Decisions to Note
None.
Applications to Consider
S.16/2301/REM
1 Police Houses, School Lane, Whitminster, Glos.
Approval of reserved matters – Landscaping.
Council resolved to comment in respect of this application requesting that the fruit trees present be protected and retained in accordance with WNE 4 & WNE 5.  

S16/2070/FUL
Land off Bristol Road, Whitminster, Glos.

Residential development with altered access and associated works.

Council had resolved to support this application and Cllr Jones had sought to arrange for it to be referred to DCC for determination but this had been unsuccessful.

S.16/0043/OUT
Land at M5 Junction 13, West of Stonehouse.

Proposed new stadium and business park.

Revised details had been submitted but it was not at all clear from the information available on-line what the changes were. Council confirmed its existing position, being to object strongly, and it was agreed that the traffic implications on the locality should be highlighted.
Other Planning Matters

Details of the Stroud District Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) Draft Charging Order were circulated.
Cllr Jones advised that he believed application reference S.16/1831 for a new access to the Kidnams Farm complex was likely to be consented despite his efforts to inform Laurence Corbett, Planning Officer at SDC, of the history of the site and blocked-off access.

07/11
Highways & Byways 
A copy of the Local Highways Guide had been received and would be circulated.

The Clerk had not received any response from the PROW department concerning obstructed footpaths and missing handrails and it was understood that the handrail to the canal bridge had not been replaced. The Clerk agreed to raise this complaint again together with the matter highlighted by Mr Geof Wilkes who had emailed concerning a gate on FP17 being tied up. A similar issue was raised concerning EWH21 and EWH81 where the style had become overgrown. All of these matters were to be raised with Glos PROW.
Further issues included chippings left on the pavement adjacent to the A38 following resurfacing works and tree roots in Paynes Meadow. Cllr Jones had been informed that the latter had been resolved but Cllr Mrs Gilmore confirmed they still posed a significant hazard and no action had been taken. Cllr Jones agreed to follow up on both issues.

Information had been received from Highways England on further overnight closures of the M5 to facilitate works to the bridge cluster.

Cllr Douglas commented that Standish Lane had been shut and it was also noted that Wales & West Utilities had not been progressing as well as had been expected with gas pipe replacement along the route of the A38.

Verge Cutting

Information had been received from Severn Voice concerning an initiative to accept a sum of money from the County Council to collectively contract roadside verge cutting to a local contractor. This was prompted by dissatisfaction from other Councils in the area, with larger verge areas, as to the service they were receiving. The County Council had agreed, in principle, to pursue the suggestion. Cllr Jones had attended a recent meeting of a working group set up by Severn Voice. Several questions were raised including issues such as who would take responsibility for public liability insurance, the drafting of a specification, contract management and the worry that, like other matters, the cost may increase or difficulties arise but GCC then have no interest in accepting the responsibility back. A particular concern existed in regard to the A38 and issues that might arise around traffic management. Assuming this issue could be resolved Council voted, by a majority, to try the scheme for one year subject to final ratification when full information is available.
08/11
Accounts
Accounts for Payment
The following payments were agreed:
Fields In Trust

£50.00

Annual membership
Poppy Appeal

£50.00

Donation

The 2015/2016 financial year audit had been successfully concluded and the official notice received.
09/11
Correspondence
The following items of correspondence were received:
Lakefield School – Consultation on Revised Admissions Policy.

Advertising to promote changes to the recycling scheme coming into place.
Severn Voice meeting agenda and minutes of previous meeting.

Email from SDC requesting confirmation of details in regard to the supply of the Electoral Register.

Copy correspondence from Stroud Town Council on the issue of fracking and a request to lobby County Councillors on the matter in regard to the consultation on the Minerals Local Plan for Gloucestershire. Council resolved to take no action.

10/11
Chairman’s Items
There were no Chairman’s Items that had not been covered elsewhere during the meeting.
11/11
District Councillor’s Report

Cllr Jones gave an overview of various recent topics concerning the District Council including the fact that several Neighbourhood Plans had recently been adopted. Other issues included the SDC pension scheme and proposed parliamentary boundary changes.
12/11
Other Business
Website
Cllr Hay informed the meeting that the new Parish Website would start operating later in the month. He was thanked by all for his efforts.
Post Office

The Clerk and Chairman had been advised of the closure of the Post Office Local situated in Highfield garden centre. This had initially been temporary due to staffing issues but it appeared that, subsequently, the use of the premises had been withdrawn. Council had not been informed directly but Neil Carmichael MP had been and copies of correspondence were received in which he voiced his concerns. The Public Affairs Manager at the Post Office had responded stating that efforts would be made to find alternative premises and it was hoped that the replacement Post Office would be opening in The Village Shop in Frampton in the near future.

Chartered Parish & Town Council Meetings

Details had been circulated of the next meeting scheduled for 7th December that would clash with the next PC meeting. The one after would be on 18th March 2017. The Clerk had been in touch with the Senior Communications Officer at GCC who advised that the County Council had taken on board the issues regarding the new pattern of meeting dates and both dates and venues were under review.
Bus Service

Email correspondence had been received by the Chairman and Clerk from Mr John Welberry concerning the re-routing of bus service number 62 so that it no longer served the shopping centre at Quedgeley. Cllr Blackburn had picked up the matter with the relevant officers at GCC and Neil Carmichael MP had written to Stagecoach, the operator, on the matter. Council supported the efforts being made in this respect but had nothing further to add.
BT Kiosk

Details of a consultation were received proposing the removal of a number of telephone kiosks including the one by the Village Hall in The Close. The opportunity existed for the Parish Council to adopt the kiosk for alternative uses. It was agreed to consider the matter further at a future meeting.

Other Matters

None.
13/11
Future Agenda Items

None.
There being no further business the Chairman declared the meeting closed at 9:55pm.


CHAIRMAN – Wednesday 7th December, 2016.
